

Governments, Parliaments and Parties, Labour, Labour Movements and Strikes (Union of South Africa)

By [Wessel Pretorius Visser](#)

Summary

In South Africa the period between 1914 and 1918 was one of intense political and industrial turmoil. It entailed two violent strikes, eventually suppressed by the South African government, a rebellion against the state by Afrikaner insurgents and the political realignment of white labour, as well as the first efforts to organise African labour. The ideological schism over the war and other issues which appeared in the white labour movement in 1915 was indeed the parting of the ways between left and right and would change the South African political landscape irreversibly.

Table of contents

- [1 Introduction](#)
- [2 The Strikes of 1913 and 1914](#)
- [3 The Outbreak of the First World War and its Consequences for South African Labour](#)
 - [3.1 The Declaration of War and the Afrikaner Rebellion of 1914-1915](#)
 - [3.2 Splitting the SALP: The Party's Right-wingers and Leftists](#)
 - [3.3 The "Khaki" election of 1915](#)
- [4 The ISL's Activities during the War Years](#)
- [5 Conclusion](#)
- [Notes](#)
- [Selected Bibliography](#)
- [Citation](#)

Introduction

Internationally the first two decades of the 20th century were an era of intense industrial strife, and no problem loomed as large as the [labour](#) question as the scope and gravity of [strikes](#) increased. Industrial enterprises became concentrated in huge businesses and those who ran them refused to make agreements that would allow unions to curtail their freedom. Without exception, these business enterprises were hostile to the principle of collective bargaining. Thus, action by workers tended to become political just at the time when the nature of the state was changing. As the state became more and more of an employer itself, with numerous officials and workers of its own, [governments](#) had to decide whether they

should stand by while strikes spread to vital sectors of the nation's economy. A state whose railwaymen, postmen, and miners were on strike was threatened with paralysis and could therefore ill afford to stand aloof from industrial disputes.¹

In [South Africa](#), this period is characterised by political turmoil and trauma amongst its white citizens in two spheres. First, serious endemic industrial unrest and violence occurred when the labour movement and capital became involved in conflict over labour issues and for control of the country's industrial work force. The levels of violence in these conflicts were such that the government was repeatedly forced to intervene in the disputes and restore law and order, in some instances by imposing [martial law](#). Second, the outbreak of the First World War, and South Africa's involvement in the conflict, had a profound impact on Afrikaners and the white working class alike, entailing an [Afrikaner rebellion](#) and a realignment of Afrikaner politics, as well as an irreversible ideological split of the labour movement. In the South African scenario, therefore, the interests of government, political parties and the labour movement became intertwined in the run-up to and during the war.

The Strikes of 1913 and 1914

According to Elaine Katz, the worldwide trade union support of general strikes, as opposed to sectional strikes, and the constant advocacy of such strikes in trade union journals and newspapers sponsored by organised labour, had a profound impact on South Africa. Contemporary socialist and labour-sponsored newspapers and articles published in trade union journals, also made the South African white working class aware of the efficacy of strike action, which had become more prominent in [Britain](#), the [USA](#), Europe, and Australasia.²

By the end of 1912, the general mood of unrest which permeated all groups of white workers in the mining industry signalled future trouble. The contributory causes of the miners' strike were the high cost of living on the Witwatersrand, the industrial hub of the South African economy with Johannesburg as its capital; the demand for the establishment of a minimum or subsistence wage for whites; white miners' fears of being replaced by cheap African labour and their insecurity of tenure; the demand for overtime payment and for night work in trades or industries; the demand for an eight-hour working day for all underground mine workers because of their susceptibility to miners' phthisis; the unhealthy mining conditions that created occupational miners' phthisis; and the refusal of the Chamber of Mines to recognise trade unions. These circumstances engendered a climate of hostility and militancy among white workers. The immediate cause of the strike was the dismissal of five underground mechanics on the Kleinfontein gold mine near the town of Benoni who refused to comply with altered hours of work after they had lost their Saturday half-holiday. No settlement could be

reached between the dismissed workers and the mine management. A strike was declared on 26 May 1913. By the beginning of July 1913, 19,000 white workers from the gold mines and power stations were on strike.³

By July 1913 *The Worker*, official organ of the South African Labour Party (SALP), used war as a metaphor to describe the struggle between government and capital, on the one hand, and labour, on the other:

War having been declared in the shape of a general strike on the Rand...The War has now got to be fought, not 'to a finish'...but to a [moral] victory...We can still be 'constitutional', that is avoid common crime like murder or arson; but now it is war, the shoe has got to be made to pinch everywhere as tight as it will go, until they cry for mercy, once it is war, the things usually called murder, arson, destruction of property...become the principle occupation of armies, and there is no reason in principle, but only in tactics, why they should not be included in the various forms of acute pressure which have to be exercised in industrial war.⁴

The strike became increasingly violent and culminated in acts of sabotage, arson, and bloodshed in Johannesburg. Gunsmiths' shops were looted by rioters and they sniped at police and security forces who were called in to clear the streets. At the climax of the strike, on 4 and 5 July 1913, a mob set fire to the goods shed at the Johannesburg station and burnt down the premises of *The Star* (the mouthpiece of the capitalist Chamber of Mines).⁵ As the new South African state's army, the Union Defence Force (UDF) was established only in July 1912 and therefore had not as yet been properly constituted to quell the industrial unrest of 1913, two former Anglo-Boer War generals, Prime Minister [Louis Botha \(1862-1919\)](#) and [Jan Smuts \(1870-1950\)](#), the Minister of Defence, were compelled to meet a deputation of strike leaders in the Carlton Hotel in Johannesburg to effect a settlement.⁶ It was agreed that all the strikers would be reinstated and that a judicial committee would be appointed to investigate the workers' grievances. Altogether twenty-five people were killed during the unrest.⁷

Although the forces of labour had apparently gained a victory, Smuts considered the settlement to be a personal humiliation and a defeat for the government forces. He was determined not to be caught unprepared again. He accelerated the organising and training of the UDF to be ready the next time a new industrial upheaval appeared.⁸

Emboldened by the strike successes of 1913 and carried away by the new enthusiasm for trade unionism, many labour leaders became increasingly militant. The next clash between capital and labour in which the state would intervene was imminent. According to [Cornelis Willem De Kiewiet \(1902-1986\)](#), the general strike of 1914 was a continuation of the 1913

strike and aimed to protect the interests of white labour.⁹ Railwaymen had not come out on strike as a body in 1913. Yet their dissatisfaction increased when it became evident by the end of that year that retrenchment of railway workshop employees had become an economic necessity. *The Worker* then declared that it was evident that the government was spoiling for a fight.¹⁰

In reaction to the government announcements on railway retrenchments, the general secretary of the Amalgamated Society of Railway and Harbour Servants, [Hessel Poutsma \(1866-1933\)](#), asked the Transvaal Federation of Trade Unions to call a general strike on the evening of 13 January 1914 involving over 20,000 strikers. Railway employees from workshops in Pretoria, Johannesburg, Bloemfontein, Durban, and Cape Town, as well as coal miners, gold miners, and typographical workers went on strike. This time, however, the government anticipated industrial action and was fully prepared to deal with the situation. 10,000 troops were mobilised and on 14 January 1914 martial law was proclaimed in certain magisterial districts of the Transvaal, the Free State, and Natal – the first time in South Africa since the Anglo-Boer War of 1899-1902.

Commandos under former Anglo-Boer War Generals [Koos De la Rey \(1847-1914\)](#) and [Christiaan Beyers \(1869-1914\)](#) surrounded the Johannesburg Trades Hall where the strike leaders had entrenched themselves. A thirteen-pounder field-gun was trained on the Federation headquarters and an ultimatum was issued to the strikers to surrender. This was followed by the temporary arrest of prominent SALP leaders such as [Frederic Hugh Page Creswell \(1866-1948\)](#), [William Henry Andrews \(1870-1950\)](#), and [Thomas Boydell \(1882-1966\)](#) for contravening martial law regulations. By 18 January the strike had been crushed with the loss of two lives. General Smuts believed, although this was never proven, that certain foreign-born strike leaders were dangerous men who had revolutionary syndicalist ideas of fomenting [revolution](#) and of overthrowing the state by industrial action. Consequently, he had nine of these men deported to Britain. Although the government forces gained the upper hand in the industrial upheaval of 1914, Smuts over-estimated the outer limits of his powers under martial law with regard to the deported strike leaders. Therefore, Parliament had to sanction his actions with the passing of an indemnity act, despite rigorous protest from the SALP.¹¹

The Outbreak of the First World War and its Consequences for South African Labour

The Declaration of War and the Afrikaner Rebellion of 1914-1915

South Africa, as a British dominion, entered the First World War through Britain's declaration

of hostilities against [Germany](#) in August 1914. The suppression of the 1913 and 1914 industrial strikes gave the fledgling UDF at least some operational experience. Britain requested that [South Africa invade German South West Africa](#) to seize the colony's radio stations and harbours that could be used by Germany's naval raiders who might threaten shipping in the southern hemisphere. However, only twelve years after the Boers' defeat at the end of the Anglo-Boer War, support and assistance to their former British foe was a pill too bitter to swallow for many Afrikaner [nationalists](#). Former Anglo-Boer War General [J.B.M. Hertzog \(1866-1942\)](#), who broke from Botha and Smuts' party in 1912 to form the National Party in July 1914, objected to any support of British [imperialism](#) and fondly remembered German empathy during the Boers' struggle. These feelings were shared by other former Anglo Boer War generals such as Beyers, who had been the Commandant-General of the UDF in 1914, De la Rey, [Christiaan De Wet \(1854-1922\)](#), [Jan Kemp \(1872-1946\)](#), and [Manie Maritz \(1876-1940\)](#).

By the end of October 1914 a total of around 11,500 armed Boer rebels had been mobilised by Beyers and Kemp (who resigned their commissions from the UDF), De Wet, and Maritz in an insurrection against the state. Hertzog's Nationalists avoided direct involvement in the rebellion but sympathised with it. Louis Botha, the South African Prime Minister, used a force of 32,000 loyalists, mostly Afrikaners, to crush the rebellion. By January 1915 most of the rebels had been rounded up. According to an official government report, around 1,000 persons were killed or wounded during the rebellion.^{[12](#)}

Splitting the SALP: The Party's Right-wingers and Leftists

The outbreak of the First World War would have fatal political consequences for the unity of the SALP.^{[13](#)} While in September 1914 the SALP's administrative council still endorsed the international socialist position of [neutrality](#) towards the war, the editor of *The Worker*, [Wilfred Wybergh \(1868\)](#), and friend of Creswell, the party leader, supported the South African government's resolve to invade German South West Africa by August 1914.^{[14](#)} Creswell also served in the successful South African military campaign in German South West Africa as a major.^{[15](#)}

Still, the outbreak of the First World War polarised the SALP. A number of anti-war radicals responded to the pro-war group within the party by forming a War on War League by September 1914 in Johannesburg. The League required its members to "pledge themselves to oppose this or any other war at all times and at all costs." Its membership was drawn from adherents to the (South African) Industrial Workers of the World (IWW), which linked up with the IWW of Chicago in the USA, and the Socialist Labour Party (SLP) and included

personalities such as [Andrew Dunbar \(1879-1964\)](#), a strike leader. Both the local IWW and SLP represented a strand of local anarchism and syndicalism and were noted for their principled internationalism. The groups concurred on the need for an interracial, revolutionary One Big Union, so breaking with the traditions of mainstream white labour represented by the SALP. The War on War League also drew SALP members who were radicalised by the 1913 strike such as [Colin Wade \(1875-1921\)](#), [Philip Roux \(1875\)](#), [Sidney Bunting \(1873-1936\)](#), and [David Ivon Jones \(1883-1924\)](#). The League also produced a four-page weekly, *The War on War Gazette*, that appeared from 19 September 1914 and was edited by Bunting.¹⁶

The War on War Gazette took issue with claims that the Allied side was fighting for democracy against the [militarism](#) and autocracy of the Central Powers. According to the *Gazette*, the Allied governments were themselves guilty of murderous labour repression, [anti-Semitic policies](#) and dictatorship in [Russia](#), and “a slave trade in Africa.”¹⁷

The War on War League also tried, in vain, to prevent the Afrikaner Rebellion. As a form of war, accompanied by violence and bloodshed, the League condemned the insurrection, although it had sympathy for the initial rationale of the Rebellion as a group of people who protested against the Botha government’s declaration of war. The League suggested to the SALP that they should cooperate to send a deputation to De Wet and Beyers to persuade them to end the uprising but such deputation never materialised. The League even offered its services to Smuts as Minister of Defence and to Lord [Sydney Charles Buxton \(1853-1934\)](#), the Governor General of South Africa, to act as mediator between the government and the rebels. Furthermore, the League requested a meeting with the Governor General and to summons Parliament to discuss action against the rebels. However, both requests were refused. The League tried in vain to obtain information from Hertzog, who was in sympathy with their cause, about the rebels’ demands. The War on War League was in favour of a round table conference between the fighting groups because they were strongly opposed to the violent suppression of the Rebellion.¹⁸ Therefore, *The War on War Gazette* took a reconciliatory tone towards the Rebellion issue:

What does this “smash” em’ policy mean? Does it solve any problem or remove any grievances? Did martial law in January and the deportations wipe away any of the railwaymen’s complaints? Force settles nothing. It brings in its train misery and hatred and unrest...Force is no answer.¹⁹

However, the War on War League interfered too much in a sensitive issue for the government and in November 1914, after a bare three months of publication, the *Gazette* was suppressed

by the [censor](#).²⁰ In June 1915, Creswell returned from the German South West Africa campaign and issued a "See-It-Through" manifesto that called for the SALP's full support of the Allied war effort. Initially, the stance towards the war was split fairly evenly between the pro- and anti-war camps among the party's branches. However, the [sinking of the British ocean liner Lusitania](#) by a German [U-boat](#) with a loss of 1,198 passengers and crew in May 1915 finally tilted the scales in favour of Creswell and the pro-war faction in the SALP. Matters came to a head at a special conference of the SALP from 22 to 24 August 1915 in Johannesburg. Creswell's "See-It-Through" resolution was put to a vote and the pro-war position carried the vote by eighty-two to twenty-six votes. Following the resounding defeat of the War on War League, sixteen prominent party members, including Andrews (chair), Gabriel Weinstock (treasurer), Jones (secretary), and Wade walked out of the conference singing the "Red Flag." Bunting left the SALP a while later.²¹

The dissidents regrouped as the International League of the South African Labour Party and on 10 September 1915 launched their own weekly, *The International*, with David Ivon Jones as the first editor. The stated aims of the new formation showed that its concerns were far broader than the war issue. These were to "propagate the principles of International Socialism and anti-militarism, and to promote and strengthen International Socialist unity and activity." On 22 September the anti-war grouping decided to sever all connection with the SALP and reconstitute itself as an independent International Socialist League (ISL).²² According to Lucien Van der Walt, the ISL quickly moved towards syndicalism, with the ideas of [Daniel de Leon \(1852-1914\)](#) and the Chicago IWW.²³

The "Khaki" election of 1915

The so-called "khaki" or "pro-British" general election of 20 October 1915 was one of the bitterest elections to be held in South Africa up to that point.²⁴ The bloody worker casualties of the 1913 mining strike and Smuts' severe suppression of the 1914 general strike promised political fortune for the SALP in the 1915 general election. More and more Afrikaner workers from the [urban](#) Afrikaner working class were joining the ranks of the SALP. Indeed, the party had been on the crest of a wave of success by the early months of 1914, winning four parliamentary by-elections and gaining a majority of one over all other parties in the Transvaal Provincial Council. Even its opponents conceded that the SALP could increase its parliamentary representation in the upcoming general election. However, as explained before, the outbreak of the First World War on the eve of the 1915 general election was fatal for the unity of the SALP; hence the elections would hold disastrous consequences for the party and white labour politics.²⁵

The SALP was routed by the election results. Of the forty-four candidates the party pushed in the field, only four managed to win parliamentary seats. Creswell, the party leader, who was nominated as a candidate in two constituencies was defeated in both. Louis Botha's South African Party won fifty-four, the Unionist Party (UP) forty and the newly found National Party (NP) of General Hertzog twenty-seven seats. The defeated Labour candidates were mostly beaten by the pro-British Unionists. Due to its initial wavering to take a definite stand on the war issue, the pro-UP press effectively succeeded in making the SALP's loyalty to Britain suspect among the voters. To top it all, the SALP's eventual pro-war resolve drove those Afrikaners whose support it had started to win after the strikes of 1913 and 1914 into the hands of the fast-growing NP.²⁶ Also the ISL, who put up two candidates in the election, fared dismally. Bill Andrews and AJ Clark got sixty-three and seventy-seven votes, respectively. Amongst the white working class of the Witwatersrand, the League's anti-war policies and pro-African worker position were extremely unpopular and regarded as a heresy; its candidates were heckled at election meetings.²⁷

The ISL's Activities during the War Years

In the period between 1916 and the end of the First World War, the ISL's role in labour activism was to put its programme of interracial and revolutionary unionism to the test. The labour unrest of the time was shaped by both international and local factors. Internationally, the central event was the [Russian Revolution of 1917](#). Within South Africa, the sharp rise in the cost of living played an important role in local unrest. In early 1917, the ISL helped to establish the Durban Indian Workers' Industrial Union, also a syndicalist union that brought together a number of industries, which was one of the very first unions amongst local Indians.²⁸

The ISL also established a night school for Africans at its Johannesburg headquarters in July 1917 and classes were run by League members such as Bunting and Dunbar. At the end of September, Bunting and Jones were involved in launching the Industrial Workers of Africa (IWA). Modelled on the IWW, the IWA was the first union for African workers in South Africa.²⁹ The first African member of the ISL had already been recruited in 1916. He was Thomas Thibedi, a schoolteacher.³⁰ The ISL's 1918 leaflet, "The Bolsheviks are Coming," was evidently directed at Africans in Natal province. 10,000 copies of the leaflet were distributed by the IWA, aided by the ISL, and appeared in *isiZulu* and *Sesotho*. The leaflet called for breaking down the colour bar and tribalism, organising African workers, and the seizure of the means of production by workers.³¹

The ISL's opposition to racial discrimination and prejudice alienated many white workers, resulting in growing levels of harassment and even violence. Its 1917 May Day rally took the quite unprecedented step of having an African speaker sharing the platform. The meeting was broken up by a mob, while the League's weekly public meetings came under attack from ex-soldiers, often organised by a group called the "Comrades of the Great War."³²

Consequently, the ISL was less adept at recruiting members from the white working class. In the mid-1917 Transvaal provincial council elections, Andrews and Bunting, the League's candidates, lost resoundingly, forfeiting their deposits and receiving 335 and seventy-one votes respectively.³³ The ISL was more successful in drawing support from immigrant Baltic Jews who were often strongly influenced by radical politics. Many were also influenced by anarchism, syndicalism, and the (socialist) Jewish *Bund*. A large and active "Yiddish-speaking branch" of the ISL was constituted in August 1917.³⁴

Conclusion

The outbreak of the First World War and the immediate run-up period prior to the war was traumatic for South African society, politics, and labour in particular. The subsequent events, including violent strikes, a rebellion, political schisms and a water-shed election, realigned South African politics and would have a profound impact especially on the white electorate for a number of decades in the post-war period. Through the sinews of industrial action, rebellion and war, the divergent lives and political actions of a number of prominent South African personalities became intertwined during the early phase of 20th century South African history.

The suppression of the strikes of 1913 and 1914, the concomitant radicalisation of white labour, as well as the austere economic conditions in the gold mine industry during the war years would have a profound and irreversible impact on the white South African labour movement. In July 1921 the Communist Party of South Africa, which would, *inter alia*, strive towards a non-racial South African proletariat was founded in Cape Town. The ISL was absorbed as a core element in the new party.³⁵ In 1922 new battle lines were drawn for the biggest clash in South African industrial history – the Rand Revolt – when the white proletariat again confronted the South African state and fought for a "white South Africa." A post-1918 gold mine profitability crisis compelled mining capitalists to replace unionised skilled white workers with cheaper African labour which resulted in militant white resistance. Drawing on both Boer military traditions and the recent world war experience of veterans, the strike commandos fought government forces in semi-conventional pitched battles involving entrenched positions in the worker stronghold of Fordsburg. Although a futile clash, it expressed

a desire for an order in which white workers would be considered of equal importance to other social classes composing the white community and guaranteed protection against the impoverishing notion of exploitative capitalism.³⁶

Wessel Pretorius Visser, Stellenbosch University

Notes

1. Lefranc, Georges: Strikes. Industrial Relations to 1914, in: History of the 20th Century 1/13 (1968), pp. 344 and 349. ↑
2. Katz, Elaine: A Trade Union Aristocracy. A History of White Workers in the Transvaal and the General Strike of 1913, Johannesburg 1976, pp. 423 and 457. ↑
3. Ibid., p. 322ff. ↑
4. Anonymous, Topics of the Week, in: The Worker, 3 July 1913, p. 1. ↑
5. Walker, Ivan and Weinbren, Bennie: 2000 Casualties. A History of the Trade Unions and the Labour Movement in the Union of South Africa, Johannesburg 1961, pp. 34-36; Katz, A Trade Union Aristocracy 1976, pp. 396-429. ↑
6. Van der Waag, Ian: A Military History of Modern South Africa, Johannesburg 2015, pp. 69 and 73; Stapleton, Timothy: A Military History of South Africa from the Dutch-Khoi Wars to the End of Apartheid, Santa Barbara 2010, p. 114. ↑
7. Visser, Wessel: The South African Labour Movement's Responses to Declarations of Martial Law, 1913-1922, in: Scientia Militaria 31/2 (2003), pp. 144-145. ↑
8. Armstrong, Harold Courtenay: Grey Steel. J.C. Smuts A Study in Arrogance, London 1940, pp. 224-226. ↑
9. De Kiewiet, Cornelis: A History of South Africa Social and Economic, London 1957, p. 168. ↑
10. Anonymous, Railway Crisis, in: The Worker, 8 January 1914, p. 1; Cope, RK: Comrade Bill. The Life and Times of W.H. Andrews, Workers' Leader, Cape Town 1943, p. 150. ↑
11. Crafford, F.S.: Jan Smuts A Biography, New York 1944, p. 92; Jacobs, C.J.: Die Rol van die Unieversdedigingsmag in die onderdrukking van die nywerheidsonluste van Januarie 1914 [The Role of the Union Defence Force in the suppression of industrial unrest in January 1914], in: Militaria 18/4 (1988), pp. 49 and 51; Pietersen, S.J.: Stakings aan die Witwatersrand [Strikes on the Witwatersrand], 1913-1914, MA Thesis, University of Pretoria 1970, pp. 78-95, 103-104; Gitsham, Ernest and Trembath, James: A First Account of Labour Organisation in South Africa, Durban 1926, pp. 41-42; Hancock, Keith: Smuts 1. The Sanguine Years 1870-1919, Cambridge 1962, pp. 368-371; O'Quighley, A.: The 1913 and 1914 White Workers' Strikes. In: African Studies Institute Seminar, University of the Witwatersrand, Johannesburg 1978, pp. 40, 45-46. ↑

12. Van der Waag, A Military History of Modern South Africa 2015, pp. 90-91, 93-94, 98-100; Stapleton, A Military History of South Africa 2010, pp. 114-118; Spies, Burrridge: South Africa and the First World War, in: Spies, Burrridge and Liebenberg, Ben (eds.): South Africa in the 20th Century, Pretoria 1993, pp. 94, 99-106. [↑](#)
13. Spies, South Africa and the First World War 1993, p. 127. [↑](#)
14. Wentzel, Marie: Die Suid-Afrikaanse Arbeidersparty: Agtergrond, Stigting en Algemene Ontplooiing tot 1915 [The South African Labour Party: Background, Founding and General Deployment to 1915], MA Thesis, University of Stellenbosch 1984, pp. 229-231; Ticktin, David: The War Issue and the collapse of the South African Labour Party, 1914-15, in: South African Historical Journal 1 (1969), p. 63; Drew, Allison: Between Empire and Revolution: A Life of Sidney Bunting, 1873-1936, London 2007; Anonymous, Leader Article, in: The Worker, 6 August 1914, p. 6. [↑](#)
15. Creswell, Margaret: An Epoch of the Political History of South Africa in the Life of Fredric Hugh Page Creswell, Cape Town 1956, pp. 62-66; Ticktin, The War Issue 1969, p. 64. [↑](#)
16. Van der Walt, Lucien: Anarchism and syndicalism, Southern Africa, in: Ness, Immanuel (ed.): The International Encyclopedia of Revolution and Protest, 1500 to the Present, 8 volumes, volume 1, Oxford 2009, p. 149; Cope, Comrade Bill 1943, p. 163; Ticktin, The War Issue 1969, pp. 64-65. [↑](#)
17. Van der Walt, Lucien: Anarchism and Syndicalism in South Africa, 1904-1921: Rethinking the history of labour and the left, PhD Thesis, University of the Witwatersrand, Johannesburg 2007, p. 316; Anonymous, The League in Battle. In: The War on War Gazette, 3 October 1914; Anonymous, What we are fighting for. In: The War on War Gazette, 3 October 1914. [↑](#)
18. Cope, Comrade Bill 1943, p. 165; Grobler, Frederik: Die Invloed van Geskoolde Blanke Arbeid op die Suid-Afrikaanse Politiek van 1886 tot 1924 [The Influence of Skilled White Labour on South African Politics from 1886 to 1914], PhD Thesis, Potchefstroom University 1968, pp. 327-328; Ticktin, The War Issue 1969, p. 66; Anonymous, Civil War! In: The War on War Gazette, 31 October 1914, p. 1; Anonymous, Rebellion and other topics, in: The War on War Gazette, 7 November 1914, pp. 1-2. [↑](#)
19. Lucas, Frank: Civil War, in: The War on War Gazette, 7 November 1914, p. 2. [↑](#)
20. Cope, Comrade Bill 1943, p. 166; Simons, Jack and Simons, Ray: Class and Colour in South Africa 1850-1950, London 1983, p. 180; Ticktin, The War Issue 1969, p. 65. [↑](#)
21. Johns, Sheridan: Raising the Red Flag. The International Socialist League and the Communist Party of South Africa, 1914-1932, Bellville 1995, pp. 42, 44-45; Roux, Edward: S.P. Bunting. A Political Biography, Bellville 1993, pp. 70-72; Cope, Comrade Bill 1943, pp. 169, 172-173; Simons and Simons, Class and Colour in South Africa 1983, p. 183; Ticktin, The War Issue 1969, p. 70. [↑](#)
22. Van der Walt, Anarchism and Syndicalism 2007, pp. 319-320; Cope, Comrade Bill 1943,

- p. 174; Anonymous, The International League of the S.A.L.P., in: The International, 10 September 1915, p. 4. ↑
23. Van der Walt, Anarchism and syndicalism, in: Ness (ed.), The International Encyclopedia 2009, p. 150. ↑
24. See Roux, S.P. Bunting 1993, p. 74; Cope, Comrade Bill 1943, p. 176; Schoeman, BM: Parlementêre Verkiesings in Suid-Afrika, 1910-1976, [Parliamentary Elections in South Africa, 1910-1976], Pretoria 1977, p. 46; Crafford, Jan Smuts 1944, p. 106; Barlow, Arthur: Almost in Confidence, Cape Town 1952, p. 158. ↑
25. Grobler, Die Invloed van Geskoolde Blanke Arbeid [The Influence of Skilled White Labour] 1968, pp. 323-325; Wentzel, Die Suid-Afrikaanse Arbeidersparty [The South African Labour Party] 1984, p. 315; Spies, South Africa and the First World War 1993, p. 127; Boydell, Thomas: My Luck Was In. With Spotlights on General Smuts, Cape Town 1948, p. 123; Tickin, The War Issue 1969, pp. 59-61, 72. ↑
26. Grobler, Die Invloed van Geskoolde Blanke Arbeid [The Influence of Skilled White Labour] 1968, pp. 335-336; Wentzel, Die Suid-Afrikaanse Arbeidersparty [The South African Labour Party] 1984, pp. 315-317; Boydell, My Luck Was In 1948, pp. 123-124; Schoeman, Parlementêre Verkiesings in Suid-Afrika [Parliamentary Elections in South Africa] 1977, pp. 47-68; Simons and Simons, Class and Colour in South Africa 1983, pp. 184-185; Cope, Comrade Bill 1943, p. 177. ↑
27. Simons and Simons, Class and Colour in South Africa 1983, p. 186; Cope, Comrade Bill 1943, p. 177; Johns, Raising the Red Flag 1995, p. 56. ↑
28. Van der Walt, Anarchism and Syndicalism 2007, pp. 376-377; Johns, Raising the Red Flag 1995, pp. 66, 72. ↑
29. Van der Walt, Anarchism and syndicalism, in: Ness, (ed.), The International Encyclopedia 2009, p. 151; Roux, S.P. Bunting 1993, p. 77. ↑
30. Drew, Between Empire and Revolution 2007, p. 107. ↑
31. Hemson, David: Class Consciousness and Migrant Workers: dockworkers of Durban, PhD Thesis, Warwick University 1979, pp. 179-180; Van der Walt, Anarchism and Syndicalism 2007, pp. 364, 414; Johns, Raising the Red Flag 1995, pp. 73-74; Cope, Comrade Bill 1943, pp. 195-196. ↑
32. Van der Walt, Anarchism and Syndicalism 2007, p. 384. ↑
33. Roux, S.P. Bunting 1993, p. 81; Johns, Raising the Red Flag 1995, pp. 78-79. ↑
34. Mantzaris, Evangelos: Radical Community: the Yiddish-speaking branch of the International Socialist League, 1918-20, in: Bozzoli, Belinda (ed.): Class, Community and Conflict, Johannesburg 1988, pp. 160-176; Van der Walt, Anarchism and Syndicalism 2007, p. 385; Johns, Raising the Red Flag 1995, pp. 90-91. ↑
35. Johns, Raising the Red Flag 1995, pp. 111-127. ↑
36. See Krikler, Jeremy: White Rising: The 1922 insurrection and racial killing in South

Africa, Jeppesstown 2005, pp. 50-77; Hyslop, Jonathan: Martial Law and Military Power in the construction of the South African state: Jan Smuts and the "Solid Guarantee of Force" 1899-1924, in: Journal of Historical Sociology 22/2 (June 2009), pp. 260-264. ↑

Selected Bibliography

- [Boydell, Thomas: **My luck was in. With spotlights on General Smuts**, Cape Town, 1948: Stewart.](#)
- [Bozzoli, Belinda \(ed.\): **Class, community, and conflict. South African perspectives**, Johannesburg, 1987: Ravan Press.](#)
- [Cope, R. K.: **Comrade Bill. The life and times of W. H. Andrews, workers' leader**, Cape Town, 1943: Stewart.](#)
- [Crafford, F. S.: **Jan Smuts. A biography**, New York, 1944: Doubleday, Doran & Co.](#)
- [De Kiewiet, Cornelius William: **A history of South Africa. Social and economic**, London; New York, 1957: Oxford University Press.](#)
- [Drew, Allison: **Between empire and revolution. A life of Sidney Bunting, 1873-1936**, London, 2007: Pickering & Chatto.](#)
- [Gitsham, Ernest / Trembath, James Farquharson: **A first account of labour organisation in South Africa**, Durban, 1926: E. P. & Commercial Print. Co.](#)
- [Grobler, F. J.: **Die invloed van geskoolde Blanke arbeid op die Suid-Afrikaanse politiek van 1886 tot 1924 \(The influence of skilled white labour on South African politics from 1886 to 1914\)**, thesis, Potchefstroom, 1968: Potchefstroomse Universiteit vir Christelike Hoër Onderwys.](#)
- [Johns, S.: **Raising the red flag. The International Socialist League and the Communist Party of South Africa, 1914-1932**, Belville, 1995: Mayibuye Books.](#)
- [Katz, Elaine N.: **A trade union aristocracy. A history of white workers in the Transvaal and the general strike of 1913**, Johannesburg, 1976: African Studies Institute, University of the Witwatersrand.](#)
- [Krikler, Jeremy: **White rising. The 1922 insurrection and racial killing in South Africa**, Manchester; New York, 2005: Manchester University Press.](#)

- [Lefranc, Georges: **Strikes. Industrial relations to 1914**, in: : History of the 20th century, vol. 13, 1968, pp. 344-349.](#)
- [Liebenberg, B. J. / Spies, S. B. \(eds.\): **South Africa in the 20th century**, Pretoria, 1993: J. L. van Schaik.](#)
- [Ness, Immanuel \(ed.\): **The international encyclopedia of revolution and protest. 1500 to the present**, vol. 1, Malden, 2009: Wiley-Blackwell.](#)
- [Pietersen, S. J.: **Stakings aan die Witwatersrand, 1913-1914 \(Strikes on the Witwatersrand, 1913-1914\)**, thesis, Pretoria, 1970: Universiteit van Pretoria.](#)
- [Roux, Edward / Bunting, Brian: **S. P. Bunting. A political biography**, Bellville, 1993: Mayibuye Books.](#)
- [Simons, H. J. / Simons, R. E.: **Class and colour in South Africa 1850-1950**, London, 1983: International Defence and Aid Fund for Southern Africa.](#)
- [Stapleton, Timothy J.: **A military history of South Africa**, Santa Barbara, 2010: Praeger.](#)
- [Ticktin, David: **The war issue and the collapse of the South African Labour Party, 1914-15**, in: South African Historical Journal 1/1, 1969, pp. 59-80.](#)
- [Van der Waag, Ian: **A military history of modern South Africa**, Cape Town, 2015: Jonathan Ball.](#)
- [Van der Walt, Lucien: **Anarchism and syndicalism in South Africa, 1904-1921. Rethinking the history of labour and the left**, thesis, Johannesburg, 2007: University of the Witwatersrand.](#)
- [Visser, Wessel: **The South African labour movement's responses to declarations of martial law, 1913-1922**, in: Scientia Militaria 31/2, 2012, pp. 142-157.](#)
- [Wentzel, M. E.: **Die Suid-Afrikaanse Arbeidersparty. Agtergrond, stigting en algemene ontplooiing tot 1915 \(The South African Labour party. Background, founding and general deployment to 1915\)**, thesis, Stellenbosch, 1984: University of Stellenbosch.](#)

Citation

Wessel Pretorius Visser: Governments, Parliaments and Parties, Labour, Labour Movements and Strikes (Union of South Africa), in: 1914-1918-online. International Encyclopedia of the First World War, ed. by Ute Daniel, Peter Gatrell, Oliver Janz, Heather Jones, Jennifer D. Keene, Alan Kramer, and Bill Nasson, issued by Freie Universität Berlin, Berlin 2016-04-01. DOI: [10.15463/ie1418.10879](https://doi.org/10.15463/ie1418.10879)

External Links

- [Dorning, W. A.: A concise history of the South African Defense Force 1912-1987, in: Scientia Militaria 17/2, 1987, pp. 1-23 \(Scientia Militaria\) \(Article\)](#)
- [Geyer, René: The Union Defence Force and the 1914 strike: The dynamics of the shadow of the burgher, November 2014 \(SciELO\) \(Article\)](#)
- [Jones, David Ivon / Greene, L. H.: "The Bolsheviks are coming", 1918 \(International Communist League\) \(Article\)](#)
- [Railway strike in South Africa, in: The Daily Telegraph, 10 January 1914, p. 11 \(The Telegraph\) \(Article\)](#)
- [Responses in South Africa to the outbreak of WWI. Introduction, 24 February 2014 \(South African History Online\) \(Article\)](#)
- [Samson, Anne: Khaki-elections. South Africa 1915, 21 June 2014 \(Anne Samson - Historian\) \(Article\)](#)
- [The 1913 mineworkers' strike, 27 September 2013 \(South African History Online\) \(Article\)](#)
- [Visser, Wessel: The South African labour movement's responses to declarations of martial law, 1913-1922, in: Scientia Militaria 31/2, 2003, pp. 142-157 \(African Journals Online\) \(Article\)](#)

Metadata

Regional Section(s)

[Africa](#) > [Union of South Africa](#)

Thematic Section(s)

[Home Front](#)

[Power](#)

Subjects

[Economy](#) > [Labour](#) > [Trade unions](#)

[Economy](#) > [Labour](#) > [Wages](#)

[Economy](#) > [War economy](#) > [Industry, other](#)

[Politics, law](#) > [Domestic policy](#) > [Elections](#)

[Politics, law](#) > [Institutions](#) > [Governments](#)

[Politics, law](#) > [Institutions](#) > [Parliaments](#)

[Politics, law](#) > [Institutions](#) > [Parties, socialist](#)

[Politics, law](#) > [International relations](#) > [Colonialism, imperialism](#)

[Politics, law](#) > [Political and social movements](#) > [Labour movements](#)

[Politics, law](#) > [Resistance and revolutions](#) > [Revolts, political](#)

[Society](#) > [Social conflict](#) > [Revolts, society](#)

[Society](#) > [Social conflict](#) > [Strikes, society](#)

Author Keywords

1913 strike; 1914 strike; Afrikaner rebellion; South African Labour Party; International Socialist League

GND Subject Headings

[Weltkrieg \[1914-1918\] ; Südafrika](#)

LC Subject Headings

[South Africa--Politics and government--1909-1948 ; Labor](#)

Rameau Subject Headings

[Guerre mondiale \(1914-1918\) ; Afrique du Sud -- Politique et gouvernement -- 1909-1948](#)

Key Person(s)

[Sydney Charles Buxton, Earl Buxton](#); [Beyers, Christian](#); [Rey, Koos De La](#); [Maritz, Manie](#); [Wet, Christiaan De](#); [Kemp, Jan](#); [Hertzog, J.B.M.](#); [Kiewiet, Cornelis Willem De](#); [Poutsma, Hessel](#); [Creswell, Frederic Hugh Page](#); [Andrews, William Henry](#); [Boydell, Thomas](#); [Wybergh, Wilfred](#); [Dunbar, Andrew](#); [Wade, Colin](#); [Roux, Philip](#); [Bunting, Sidney](#); [Jones, David Ivon](#); [Leon, Daniel de](#); [Botha, Louis](#); [Smuts, Jan Christian](#)

Key Location(s)

[Benoni](#); [Bloemfontein](#); [Durban](#); [Cape Town](#); [Johannesburg](#); [Pretoria](#); [Witwatersrand](#)

Title

Governments, Parliaments and Parties, Labour, Labour Movements and Strikes (Union of South Africa)

Author(s)

[Wessel Pretorius Visser](#)

Article Type

Handbook Article

Classification Group

Regional Thematic Article

Articles That Link Here

[Union of South Africa](#); [Smuts, Jan Christian](#); [Museums](#); [Economies and Home Front \(Union of South Africa\)](#); [South African Troops in Europe and the Middle East \(Union of South Africa\)](#); [African Labour in Europe \(Africa\)](#); [Warfare 1914-1918 \(Portugal\)](#) and [Commemoration, Cult of the Fallen \(Union of South Africa\)](#)